

World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

Investigative Report on the Chinese Regime's Attempts to Conceal its Unethical Organ Procurement Practices

Examining the statements on China's organ transplantation by former Vice Minister of Health, Huang Jiefu

May 27, 2014

Foreword

I. Unusual Characteristics of China's Organ Transplant Operations after Year 2000

1. Extremely short waiting times

2. Ample high quality donor organs

3. Drastic increase in organ transplant numbers

II. Using Executed Prisoners to Hide the Real Source of Organs in China

1. From routine denial to admitting 'very isolated cases' of extracting organs from executed prisoners

2. From 'very isolated' to 'most organs ... systematically' removed from executed prisoners

3. From 'systematically using' to 'end using' executed prisoners' organs 'in one to two years'

III. The 'Transplant Regulation' Drafted after 2006 cannot Hide the Real Source of Organs

1. From 2000 to 2006, organ transplantation in China was chaotic and competitive with no regulations

2. Eighteen days after the exposure of China's illicit organ harvesting, "regulations" were implemented, "committees" formed

3. "Strictly prohibit" transplant advertisements online, 'restrict' transplant operations for foreign patients

4. Huang Jiefu: 'Ten years ago, the number of executed prisoners started to decrease by 10 percent every year '

5. Huang Jiefu: 'We are drafting a policy, within 2 years there will be no need for executed prisoners' organs'

6. Huang Jiefu: 'The problem is not lack of donors, but lack of rules'

IV. Using Organ Donation Program and Organ Black Market to Distract Attention

1. Huang Jiefu: "Voluntary donation is effective, but organ black markets can't be prevented"

2. Huang Jiefu: "Executed prisoners' organs have been systematically and forcibly removed, it continues today"

V. Huang Jiefu and Transplant Operations

1. Huang Jiefu's background

2. Questioning organ sources of operations performed by Huang Jiefu

3. Huang Jiefu's active involvement in the persecution of Falun Gong

Conclusion

Foreword

Since 2000, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP)'s official media and hospitals across China started to report an explosive increase in the number of transplantations. Such a phenomenon has generated many questions, with the organ source being the most frequent question asked. However, the CCP has been very tight-lipped about the organ sources. In 2006, when the CCP's illicit organ procurement was exposed to the



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

public, the CCP has been fabricating a series of lies to hide the real source of organs used in transplant operations.

Since late 2005, the Vice Minister of Health, Huang Jiefu, has been issuing statements and publishing articles regarding China's transplantation situation, while positioning himself as China's transplant authority and official spokesperson. Due to the lack of official statistics and Chinese Party-state's lack of transparency, Huang Jiefu had indeed become China's spokesperson on transplantation issues. Therefore, it is necessary to analyze Huang's statements and articles over the years in order to see through the CCP's lies.

This report includes Huang's public statements reported by the CCP's official media, overseas media, as well as Huang's published articles. Analysis of these statements proves that the CCP has been using deceptive methods in an attempt to hide its crime of live organ harvesting from Falun Gong practitioners.

I. Unusual Characteristics of China's Organ Transplant Operations after Year 2000

In an article published in 2000, Huang Jiefu referred to China's liver transplant as "initial attempts in 1970s, hesitant and stagnant in the 1980s, and restarting in 1990s." According to Huang, in the 23 years period from 1977 to 1999, there were a total of 228 liver transplant operations performed [1]. This puts the annual average number of liver transplants at fewer than 10.

Since 2000, transplant operations suddenly became the "money cow" for hospitals of various sizes across China. Some profit driven hospitals would coerce patients into accepting transplants as the cure (while other remedies were possible) [2]. Many transplant centers would advertise online, claiming they had "ample organs, excellent matching, and 1 to 2 weeks of waiting time." These advertisements attracted domestic and foreign patients. WOIPFG has archived some webpages with such advertisements in 2006. Following are a few examples, through which one can get an idea of the scale of the transplant industry after 2000.

1. Extremely short waiting times

According to the website of U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, the average waiting time for a liver transplant for patients aged 35 to 64 is over 400 days [3].

Shanghai No. 2 Military Medical University affiliated Changzheng Hospital's online liver transplant application form (figure 1) stated, "The average waiting time for a liver transplant is 1 week."

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

肝移植申请				
上海长征医院器官移植科是 年完成130余例肝移植手术 院肝移植病人的平均吸候供 上肝移植申请项目。	现阶段规研究庭肝移	植从手术到出院住网	機用大致	为20万元,
如果您或您的亲人需要做朋	移植手术,请填写下列	表格:		
姓名:		年龄:	[岁
		国語。		
性别:	●男 ○女	(至)注意:	1	
性别: 患何种疾病需要肝移植;	●男 ○女	1 1 1 1 1	-	
	●男 ○女			
患何种疾病需要肝移植;	● 男 ○ 女	画辑: 有无手术史:	。 • 无	C 有
患何种疾病需要肝移植; 治疗过程;	▲		е _无	C 有

Figure 1: Shanghai No. 2 Military Medical University affiliated Changzheng Hospital's online liver transplant application form showed, "the average waiting time for a liver transplant is 1 week."

Tianjin No. 1 Central Hospital's Orient Transplant Center claimed to be the largest transplant center in Asia. Its website (figure 2) showed that "the average waiting time for a liver transplant is 2 weeks."

3





Figure 2: Tianjin No. 1 Central Hospital's Orient Transplant Center website showed that "the average waiting time for a liver transplant is 2 weeks"

Prior to 2006, China International Transplant Network Assistance Center (CITNAC) website operated in Chinese, English, Japanese and Russian. Its Chinese webpage titled "About the Donor" (figure 3) said, "The waiting time for a liver transplant is as short as one month, and no longer than 2 months. For a kidney with perfect HLA matching, the waiting time is as short as 1 week, and no longer than 1 month. If problems, such as fatty liver disease, were found after removing the liver from the chosen donor, the operation can be canceled. CITNAC promises to find another donor and schedule another operation within a week." Without a large, live organ donor bank, where could such confidence come from?



Figure 3: China International Transplant Network Assistance Center provided information for foreign patients in need of organs. Its website advertised 1 to 2 months waiting time for a liver transplant, and 1 week to 1 month waiting time for a kidney transplant. If for any reason the operation was canceled, another operation is guaranteed within a week

2. Ample high quality donor organs

Guangdong Province Armed Police Forces General Hospital's Organ Transplant Center website (figure 4) says, "Our kidney transplant unit has the advantages of ample high quality donor kidneys, and satisfactory HLA matching."



料室介绍 >> 器官称植中心

经验及优质的护理。

内科系统

[内二科]

[内三科]

内一科]

器官移植中心简介。

您现在的位置:首页>>专科简介

Figure 4: Guangdong Province Armed Police Forces General Hospital's Organ Transplant Center advertised ample high quality donor kidneys, and satisfactory HLA matching

■ 器官移植中心设置病床45张,设有肾移植教授门诊、监护室、肾移植实验室、情报资料室等,是 我院的重点科室。有中级职称以上人员6人,并聘请国内知名专家坐诊指导。移植中心自一九八九年 成立以来,已为国内外数百位患者行肾移植木,一年人肾存活率高达90%以上。可独立完成从取肾、

修肾及移植性血管吻合等手术, 肾移植为科室主要特色。我们的优势为; 充足的肾源及优质的供

肾; 清意的扭x配型; 成功的外科手术; 合理的免疫抑制剂使用; 严格的消毒隔离制度; 丰富的临床

Beijing Armed Police Forces General Hospital Organ Transplant Center website had an article dated Oct. 18, 2005 (figure 5). The article said, "Now an official kidney transplant team has been formed. We have ample donor kidneys. The team consists of surgeons who have performed over a thousand operations."

器官移植		JUL											
-	調問		116.	1981	11065		于我们	***	(ISSUE	맨맨	本站铁道	事情论地	150210
面页→本站快讯													
阅读新闻											背景	0000	0000
			器官	移植	研究所	正式	开展常	的规管移	植手ス	ĸ			
[日期: 2005-10-18	9]				未過	9: 1	作者:					[字体:大	中小]
武警总區院 体未源充足,由 时开通肾移植不能	中阳	教授穿	自指		/						8专家组技 「大患者前:		

Figure 5: Beijing Armed Police Forces General Hospital Organ Transplant Center "has ample donor kidneys and has surgeons who have performed over a thousand operations."

3. Drastic increase in organ transplant numbers

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.





World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

On Dec. 17, 2003, Shanghai Changzheng Hospital was designated by the People's Liberation Army (PLA) General Logistics Department to be the PLA Organ Transplant Institute. From then to late 2005, it performed 3,081 kidney transplants and 460 liver transplants (figure 6).

+ + 4 - 9 0 .	www.shczyy.com	n/App/Office/0	fficeDytal.aspx?(officat0+21		2 TC 3	+ 甚大学长证遗院	MR182 P 👘	10 · x ·
i d Endr-	1000中心 -	588 8	医疗服务-	数学科研 -	护理天地-	Edita -	教育宣教 -	人才们的。	87.85 ft 61 🔺
今天是 113年8月6日 星期二							1		被索
× 预约接号	治能 位	位置: 长证医院	>科室列表 > 科室	分编					
预约挂号 点击进入:		a		-				科室介	留
● 預約方式 資産通入: ■ 长短期間		1室介绍 > 临床科3	Z						
24小时免费咨询					器官移植	直科			
- 021-63586818 , 021-63586828 現记委号记 , 即時: jesj85888, edu co , 电话: 021-63586818	宗立良務	中心,由徐庆 理教授为顾问 。 经20多年5 好。 2003年1 植料,获得学	流院长、医教徒 1,下设简移植枝 333、简移植技/ 76%党委决定, 校批准。同年1	部吴灿主任、说 口崎透析两个考 术在国内达到邻 由泌尿外科肾和 12月17日总后董	尽科贡志廉副 业组,分由治 法地位。1996 1值组与普通外 加斯准治中国	主任和脣內分泌 尿料、脣內斜负 痒5月起瞢外科 科肝移植组合并 人民解放軍器官	院党委决定成立 科张本立主任组 责,1989年3月 开展肝移植术并 机立器宫移植吗 取移植研究所。3 2名,其中高级周	(成領导小组, 21日正式挂緯 :迅速发展, 效 P心, 列編器音 E2005年底, 5	贺 成果 li
医疗服务	设	6个实验室。							
+ 統設期間 - 新設期間 - 新通门必安排 - 新規门必安排 - 新規门必安排 - 新規门必安排 - 新規门必安排	の この		1、丁国番。 还有副教授王3			研究、手术治疗	和人才培养基地	1+	

Figure 6: From 2003 to 2005, PLA Organ Transplant Institute in Shanghai performed 3,081 kidney transplants and 460 liver transplants.

On March 26, 2006, at the 2nd Chinese Liver Transplant Conference, then Vice Minister of Health, Huang Jiefu said, "There are over 500 hospitals in China, and about 3,500 liver transplants are done every year [4]."

In May 2007, in two published articles, Huang Jiefu provided very different numbers of liver transplant performed in 2005. One article was originally published on the Ministry of Health website, in which Huang Jiefu told the media, "In 2005, there were 2,500 liver transplants performed [5]." The other article was published in the May 2007 edition of *Chinese Journal of General Surgery*. The article quoted Huang Jiefu saying that in 2005, there were 3,500 liver transplants performed [6]. Exactly how many liver transplants were done in 2005? Huang himself does not know for sure.

On Nov. 23, 2012, Huang Jiefu voluntarily admitted to the media that the transplant numbers provided in past years were not accurate. He said, "Before we have a good organ donation system, there are no accurate numbers [7]."

Therefore, we cannot place too much emphasis on the accuracy of the specific numbers. Yet, it's worth noting that the liver transplant numbers have grown from fewer than 10 cases prior to 2000 to more than 3,000 cases (or more) in 2005. This kind of explosive growth in organ transplantation has never happened in any other country.

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

II. Using Executed Prisoners to Hide the Real Source of Organs in China

Allegations of China's using organs from executed prisoners have been abounded for a long time. The Chinese Party-state's reaction changed from routine denial to voluntary admission. This change happened in 2006.

1. From routine denial to admitting 'very isolated cases' of extracting organs from executed prisoners

In June 2001, Wang Guoqi, a Chinese doctor applying for political asylum in the United States, provided details from his involvement in the systematic removal of organs from executed prisoners in China. The Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesman, Zhang Qiyue, denied the allegation and called Dr. Wang's statements "vicious and hurtful lies." Zhang Qiyue added: "China strictly prohibits sales of human organs. The organs used for transplant purposes were all from voluntary donation [8]."

On March 9 and March 17, 2006, two witnesses independently revealed state-sanctioned live organ harvesting from Falun Gong practitioners, who were held in underground camps. According to the witnesses, the practitioners were killed during the organ removal, and their bodies were burnt immediately afterwards. One underground camp was said to be located under the Liaoning Provincial Thrombosis Hospital of Integrated Chinese and Western Medicine in Sujiatun district, Shenyang city, Liaoning province. One witness said that approximately 6,000 Falun Gong practitioners were held in the underground camp in the northeastern province of Liaoning [9].

The sudden exposure of this information caught communist leaders unprepared, and they remained silent for 20 days before coming up with a response. During a March 28, 2006 routine press briefing, Qin Gang, spokesman for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, denied allegations of the existence of the Sujiatun underground camp. However, Qin Gang admitted that China was "using organs from executed prisoners for transplants," although saying, the practice was "very isolated, and with the consent from the executed prisoners." Additionally, Qin Gang invited foreign journalists to "go [to Sujiatun] and see whether there is an underground camp [10]." In response to Qin Gang's invitation, foreign reporters and independent investigators applied for visas to enter China, but the applications were all denied.

On April 10, 2006, Mao Qunan, the spokesperson for the Ministry of Health, echoed the spokesperson for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. He said: "The transplant organs in China mainly come from voluntary donations. The use of organs from executed prisoners is very rare, and there must be consent from the prisoners or the families [11]."

It is common knowledge that China has no voluntary organ donation system. But the spokespersons for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Ministry of Health both insisted that the organs were donated. Obviously, they were told what to say by the CCP Central.

The core issue of the Sujiatun exposure was that Falun Gong practitioners were being killed for their organs. The CCP has never addressed this core issue.

Although Qin Gang, the spokesperson for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs invited foreign journalists to go to Sujiatun, the Chinese regime's embassies and consulates rejected all visa applications from media personnel

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

and independent investigators. On June 2, 2006, Canadian international human rights attorney, David Matas, and former Canadian Secretary of State, David Kilgour, sent a letter to the Chinese Embassy in Canada regarding their plans of an independent investigation inside China. They did not get any reply for 3 weeks. When they did meet with an Embassy employee 3 weeks later, their requests were simply ignored [12]. Coalition to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong (CIPFG) member, Xu Lin, a Sound of Hope reporter, followed the normal visa application procedure to apply for a Chinese visa on April 19, 2006. The application was rejected by a council at the Chinese Consulate in Sydney, Australia [13].

2. From 'very isolated' to 'most organs ... systematically' removed from executed prisoners

Four months prior to the accusation of live organ removal from Falun Gong practitioners, Huang Jiefu already sent a message to the international community. During the November 2005 World Health Organization West Pacific Conference held in Manila, Philippines, Huang Jiefu, on behalf of the Chinese Party state, stated: "In China, about 2,000 liver transplants and 6,000 kidney transplants are performed each year. The majority of the organs are from executed prisoners [14]."

As Vice Minister of Health, and a transplant surgeon, Huang Jiefu knew very well that China would have to explain, sooner or later, the question of organ procurement. But the Sujiatun exposure happened suddenly, leaving the CCP Central unprepared. It seems that while trying to destroy the evidence, the CCP Central made the spokespersons from the Ministry of Health and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs contradict Huang Jiefu's earlier statement.

In July 2006, David Matas and David Kilgour released their investigation results, confirming the allegations of organ harvesting from Falun Gong practitioners in China [15]. The report generated much attention in the international community. Under such pressure, Chinese authorities started to voluntarily admit that China was the only country where organs from executed prisoners were systematically removed. The regime has been clinging to this statement since September 2006.

On Sept. 28, 2006, Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson, Qin Gang contradicted his earlier statement from March and admitted that prisoners' organs were indeed used and were used according to the government's guidelines. Qin said, "In our country, we use executed prisoners' organs very cautiously, and under strict guidelines [16]."

On Nov. 14, 2006, Huang Jiefu indirectly admitted that the majority of the organs for transplantation came from executed prisoners. Huang said at a transplant conference in China, "The majority of organs for transplant were from donated corpses, part of which came from traffic accident victims and families [17, 18]." In China, organs from executed prisoners have all been categorized as "donated after death." Huang's statement implied that the majority of organs used for transplant are from executed prisoners. In his November 2011 article published in the world's leading general medical journal *Lancet*, Huang Jiefu said: "China is the only country in the world that systematically uses organs from executed prisoners. About 10,000 transplant operations are performed each year in China, among which 65 percent are organs from corpses and 90 percent are executed prisoners [19]."

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

On March 7, 2012, qq.com quoted Huang Jiefu as saying: "The bottleneck of the organ transplant industry in China is the lack of organs. Because there is no donation system, organs from executed prisoners have become the main source for transplants [20]."

3. From 'systematically using' to 'end using' executed prisoners' organs 'in one to two years'

On Feb. 8, 2012, then Chongqing Mayor and Public Security Bureau Chief, Wang Lijun, escaped to the U.S. Consulate in Chengdu, Sichuan province, seeking political asylum [21]. According to investigations by WOIPFG, Wang was involved in the live organ harvesting from Falun Gong practitioners in Liaoning province [22]. The defection incident is said to have generated much fear among top CCP cadres. The CCP once again used Huang Jiefu to send another message about establishing an organ donation system.

One and a half months after the Wang Lijun incident, on March 22, 2012, Huang Jiefu said in Hangzhou city that China will establish an organ donation program and promised to end the reliance on executed prisoners' organs in 3 to 5 years [23, 24]. However, the much hyped organ donation program recorded only "207 donations, or a total of 546 organs" across China in its first 2 years of existence from March 2010 to March 2012 [25]. It must have been obvious to Huang Jiefu that, with an average of 273 organs donated per year, the organ donation system was not able to provide 10,000 organs per year in 3 to 5 years' time.

On Oct. 3, 2012, 106 U.S. Congress members signed a Dear Colleague Letter to Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, expressing their concern about the forced organ harvesting in China, and requesting the State Department to release any information it might have on this very important matter [26].

Under this pressure, Chinese authorities felt they had to shorten the time frame in which they promised to end the use of executed prisoners' organs from "3 to 5 years" to "1 to 2 years." On Nov. 21, 2012, Huang Jiefu said that the organ donation system had recorded "465 donations, or a total of 1,279 organs" between March 2010 and Sept. 2012 [27].

Date Huang Jiefu's	Organ donation system time	Total	Total organs
statement was made	frame	donations	
March 22, 2012	March 2010 - March 2012	207	546
Nov. 21, 2012	March 2010 – Sept. 2012	465	1,279

Table 1 is the comparison of the two sets of data provided by Huang Jiefu.

Table 1: Comparison of data about the organ donation system provided by Huang Jiefu in March and Nov. 2012

According to data provided by Huang Jiefu, in the 6 months' period from March to September 2012, there were 260 donations, or 723 organs recorded by the system. Comparing to the 2 years leading to the 6 months' period, the average monthly donation numbers increased from 8.625 to 43.3, and the average monthly number of donated organs increased from 45.5 to 120.5. It is not plausible that the same system in the same environment can generate such a huge jump.

However, Huang Jiefu, using these obviously questionable numbers, further promised, "China will no longer rely on the organs from executed prisoners for transplant in 1 to 2 years [28]."

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

In order to obscure the issue of the real source of the majority of organs used in China, Huang Jiefu provided questionable data regarding the newly established organ donation system, and issued statements about the "donations" being the source of organs for transplant. Huang Jiefu has been saying that 10,000 transplants are performed each year in China. Knowing that the number of donated organs is very low, yet Huang Jiefu promised to end the use of executed prisoners' organs. This implies that there is a huge live organ donor bank in China, and those "donors" are not death row prisoners, and they are not voluntary donors either. In order to hide the real source of organs, Huang Jiefu announced the shortened time frame for stopping the usage of executed prisoners' organs.

III. The 'Transplant Regulation' Drafted after 2006 cannot Hide the Real Source of Organs

1. From 2000 to 2006, organ transplantation in China was chaotic and competitive with no regulations

The CCP spared almost no regulatory efforts to control the rapid increase of transplant numbers. On Sept. 7, 2004, Huang Jiefu said at a transplant meeting held in Shenyang city, "China's transplant operations are competitive, chaotic and without rules." Huang mentioned the implementation of certain "transplantation permit requirement" for hospitals. The so-called "permit requirement" had no requirements on organ procurement, and only focused on doctor training and hospital equipment [29].

On Sept. 23, 2004, two weeks after Huang's speech about the "transplantation permit requirement," Chen Zhonghua, director of Tongji Hospital Organ Transplant Institute in Hubei province, told the media: "Currently we only have a list of rules, which was an initial draft about how to decide brain death. It is merely a proposal, not ready to become a regulation. On the management of organ transplantation, there have not been any regulations so far [30]."

This situation continued until 2006, although Huang made many statements about the "permit requirement" during that time frame.

2. Eighteen days after the exposure of China's illicit organ harvesting, 'regulations' were implemented, 'committees' formed

The Chinese regime was accused of illicit organ removal in March 2006. It denied the allegations via its Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Ministry of Health. In the meantime, it issued statements about implementing "regulations" and setting up "committees" in an attempt to paint a proactively reforming image.

The CCP's practice of taking organs from living Falun Gong practitioners was exposed on March 9, 2006. 18 days later (March 27, 2006), the Ministry of Health issued a statement saying, the "Temporary Provisions on Administration of Clinical Application of Human Transplant Techniques" would be implemented in July 1 [31].

In July 2006, the Ministry of Health set up the Organ Transplant Committee (OTC) to draft the organ transplant regulations. Huang Jiefu, then Vice Minister of Health, was named chairman of OTC [32].

11

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

Eight months later, Shi Bingyi, director of the PLA Organ Transplant Center at 309 Hospital, said: "According to the Ministry of Health, the 'Temporary Regulations' were issued last July, prohibiting hospitals that do not meet the requirements, from conducting organ transplant operations. But in fact, the 'regulations' were not implemented at all [33]."

In May 2007, the Ministry of Health issued the "Human Organ Transplant Regulations" but did not specify any monitoring and enforcing entities.

A year later, in April 2008, OTC became the monitoring and enforcing entity [34].

In Sept. 2010, China Organ Donation Committee (CODC) was established to draft the policies on organ donation. Huang Jiefu was again named chairman of CODC [35]. It is worth noting that the organ donation program started 6 months prior to CODC's establishment. This shows the chaotic state of the much hyped organ donation program.

On March 1, 2014, authorities decided to combine the two existing committees, OTC and CODC into "China Organ Donation and Transplant Committee." Huang Jiefu was the chairman of both committees and remained chairman of the new committee [36].

Despite this series of "regulations" and "committees," China's organ donation and transplantation system remains in a chaotic state. Huang Jiefu admitted this when the combined committee was announced. (For details see section IV.)

3. "Strictly prohibit" transplant advertisements online, 'restrict' transplant operations for foreign patients

During the Nov. 14, 2006 "Human Organ Transplant Management Summit," Huang Jiefu said, "Advertisements of short waiting times and ample donor organs are strictly prohibited [37]."

The online advertisements were mostly from top-rated civilian and military hospitals. They could put up bold advertisements because they had easy access and control over the large bank of organs. Although the advertisements were removed, the transplants did not stop.

Additionally, for sake of information control, transplant operations involving foreign patients were prohibited since July 2007 [38].

4. Huang Jiefu: 'Ten years ago, the number of executed prisoners started to decrease by 10 percent every year '

On March 7, 2013, Huang Jiefu told *Southern Metropolis Daily*: "Ten years ago, the number of prisoners being executed in China started to decrease by 10 per cent every year. Now, there are very few prisoners being executed [39]."

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

Huang Jiefu has always been saying that executed prisoners' organs were the main source for the increasing organ transplants year after year. If this statement was true, the number of executions should have been increasing.

However, Huang Jiefu admitted that the number of executed prisoners has been decreasing since 2002 by 10 per cent each year. This implies that there is a large bank of prisoners who are not on death row but are secretly detained as unwilling "organ donors."

5. Huang Jiefu: 'We are drafting a policy, within 2 years there will be no need for executed prisoners' organs'

Huang Jiefu's statement of decreasing number of executed prisoners started in 2013. The purpose is to set the stage of organ shortage for the introduction of organ donation program and regulations.

On April 13, 2013, during a meeting on the organ donation program in Changsha, Hunan province, Huang Jiefu said: "The severe shortage of organs is the reason why executed prisoners' organs have been used for transplants. If the organ donation program can be quickly set up, China organ transplant's dependency on executed prisoners will be somewhat relieved within 2 years [40]."

In May 2013, Huang came under fire about his honorary professorship from the University of Sydney. Huang told the media, "written consent from the prisoner himself or herself as well as his or her family [is needed]." Huang, a transplant surgeon himself, added that his own practice has not taken any organs from the prisons for two years. Additionally, Huang did not forget to promote the policy of organ donation. "From the progress we have made, I estimate within two years we will completely eliminate the heavy reliance on prisoners' organs [41]," he said.

The policy of organ donation seeks to change the thousand years old tradition in China of maintaining a complete body at death. No policy can have the instant effect of making people forget this tradition.

In 2012 and 2013, Huang frequently used "one to two years" as the timeframe to end using executed prisoners' organs. Three such statements are listed in table 2.

Date of Huang's	Content of the Statement	'new' organ sources mentioned in
Statement		Huang's statements
Nov. 2012	"China will no longer rely on the organs from	"Organ donation program"
	executed prisoners for transplant in 1 to 2 years."	
	Ref31	
April 2013	"China organ transplant's dependency on executed	"Policies on the donation and
	prisoners will be somewhat relieved within 2	transplantation"
	years." Ref 43	
May 2013	"Within two years we will completely eliminate the	"Policies that are being drafted"
	heavy reliance on prisoners' organs."	

Table 2: Huang Jiefu's statements on how long it will take to replace executed prisoners' organs with 'new' organ sources

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

Judging from the stated organ source, which is to replace the prisoners' organs, ending the dependency on prisoners' organs in a short time frame is merely empty talk aimed at distracting the public attention. Moreover, Huang Jiefu admitted, in March 2014, that the "systematic removal of prisoner organs is still going on." (See Section IV for details.)

6. Huang Jiefu: 'The problem is not lack of donors, but lack of rules'

In July 2013, at the China Organ Donation and Procurement Conference, Huang Jiefu invented a new theory: "Currently, our biggest difficulty is not the lack of organ donors, but the lack of regulations [42]." Huang also said, "About 10,000 transplant operations are done each year in China. It is unknown how many prisoners' organs were used, but it is very likely a very high percentage."

Huang Jiefu is a practicing surgeon and in charge of China's transplantation committees. He is also the main promoter of the organ donation program. Most information about China's transplantation was obtained from Huang. Why did Huang say he did not know how many executed prisoners' organs were used? This statement contradicted Huang's own article published in *Lancet* in 2011. However, one month later, Huang came up with a percentage.

In August 2013, a Radio Canada International report said,: "China's Ministry of Health official said that extracting organs from prisoners is bad for China's image. Therefore, China will gradually end the practice starting November 2013." It also quoted Huang Jiefu saying, "By late 2012, 64 percent of transplant organs were from executed prisoners. In 2013, it dropped to 54 percent [43]."

Huang Jiefu's statements about organ transplantation in China are far greater in number than the few listed in this report. However, the examples show that the policy and regulations were merely window dressing, and are not worthy of any attention. What needs to be continually probed is the issue of organ sources since 2000.

IV. Using Organ Donation Program and Organ Black Market to Distract Attention

In section II, we analyzed the inconsistency of monthly average donation numbers provided by Huang Jiefu. In this section, we will focus on how the Chinese regime distracts the attention by using the donation program and the organ black market. Once again, the international community should be looking for answers to where the organs came from around 2006 when organ transplant numbers peaked in China and when the allegations about forced live organ harvesting from Falun Gong practitioners appeared. Neither the donation program, nor the black market, which both appeared around 2010, can answer this critical question.

1. Huang Jiefu: 'Voluntary donation is effective, but organ black markets can't be prevented'

The same August 2013 Radio Canada International report quoted Huang Jiefu: "There were only 63 donations in 2010, but in 2013 there are average 130 donations per month. But there are 300,000 people on the waiting list, so organ black markets are not preventable [44]."

Around 2010, the Chinese media started to report on the organ black market. Many transplant hospitals that conducted large numbers of transplant operations during the period from 2000 to 2008, were forced to stop

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

because they did not meet the requirements. The remaining hospitals, including some military hospitals, were involved in the organ black market trade.

In September 2012, *Caijing Magazine* reported on a case of fifty-one kidneys being sold through the black market to the PLA 304 Hospital, which had "trouble meeting the minimum requirement of transplant numbers" since 2009 [45]. This case shows that prior to 2009, hospitals did not have to go to the black market to obtain organs. Especially prior to 2006, there was no need for black market organs, instead, there seemed to have been an abundance of organs, resulting in hospitals advertising organ transplants online.

In 2013, a few organ black markets were heavily reported by state-run medias Xinhua and CCTV [46].

The existence of the organ black market is a fact. But the volume of the black market is far smaller than the total transplantation volume. Moreover, only kidneys can be obtained on the black market, since a person has two kidneys. The reason the CCP's media heavily reported on the black market was to mislead the public into thinking the black market was rampant, involving lots of organs. But that is not the case.

2. Huang Jiefu: 'Executed prisoners' organs have been systematically and forcibly removed, it continues today'

On March 1, 2014, Huang Jiefu announced the combination of two committees he was in charge of, OTC and CDOC, into one committee. Huang also revealed the fact that forcibly removing executed prisoners' organs has been done systematically.

Hong Kong's Mingpo quoted Huang Jiefu: "Why do we admit [removal of executed prisoners' organs]? Because it was done systematically. [Because] there were no donated organs. No matter how we try to hide it, we can't." Huang Jiefu added, "The forced removal of executed prisoners' organs was done by doctors and the court and the armed police. They are all intertwined. Nobody can clear it."

Back in May 2013 when Huang was under fire about his honorary professorship at the University of Sydney, Australia, he said, "Consent is not presumed consent--written consent from the prisoner himself or herself as well as his or her family [is needed]."

But in March 2014 when asked if the prisoners' consent was obtained, Huang contradicted his own words from 9 months previous and admitted: "It [the consent] has not gotten. But we are reforming. This new committee was just set up. This will be my main task. I must follow all the procedures to make it happen [47]."

Huang Jiefu has been the person in charge of committees for at least 7 years. How did the combined committee become Huang's "main task?" What has Huang Jiefu been doing over the past 7 years?

V. Huang Jiefu and Transplant Operations

1. Huang Jiefu's background

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

Huang Jiefu, born in 1946, is a liver transplant surgeon. From January 1996 to October 2001, Huang was the director of Zhongshan Medical University. From December 1997 to October 2001, he was also the Party chief of the school [48]. From October 2001 to March 12, 2013, Huang was the Vice Minister of Health [49].

In July 2006, Huang was named the chairman of OTC [50]. In 2008, Huang became the liver surgery department head at Beijing's Xiehe Hospital [51], and chairman of CODC [52].

On March 1, 2014, OTC and CODC combined, with Huang remaining chairman [53].

2. Questioning organ sources of operations performed by Huang Jiefu

On Sept. 18, 2003, Huang Jiefu attended a meeting at Zhongnan University Xiangya Hospital. On that day, seven kidney transplants were performed. Huang Jiefu conducted a liver transplant. The recipient was a 53 year old liver cancer patient. The report stated that the patient's first visit to the hospital was one week prior to the operation [54]. This confirms that the waiting time for the liver transplant was 1 week.

In late 2012, while in Guangzhou city for meetings, Huang Jiefu conducted three liver transplants. One was on Nov. 21 at the No. 3 Hospital Affiliated to Zhongshan Medical University. One was on Nov. 22 at Guangzhou Military Region General Hospital. After the transplant was done, Huang said that there would be another one at Zhongshan Hospital on the next day [55]. Organ donation and transplant operations are largely event driven. How did Huang Jiefu know, while traveling to another city, where, when and how many transplantations there will be?

In March 2013, Huang talked about the above mentioned three operations to *Guangzhou Daily*: "Last year [2012], I did over 500 transplant operations. The one done in Guangzhou in November was the first one donated by a citizen [56]." That is to say, out of the 500 transplants, the one in November was the first donated liver. Where did all the other livers come from?

3. Huang Jiefu's active involvement in the persecution of Falun Gong

When the persecution of Falun Gong started in July 1999, Huang was the Principal and Party chief at Zhongshan Medical University. He led the university's Party committee to organize students and faculties to study the anti-Falun Gong documents issued by the CCP Central, Ministry of Civil Affairs and Ministry of Public Security, and to watch TV programs defaming Falun Gong. Huang issued a statement saying, "The fight against Falun Gong is a serious political and ideological struggle [57]."

The Memorial Hospital and public clinics affiliated with the University all followed the lead and organized similar activities [58].

One week after the Jan. 23, 2001 the Tiananmen Square Self Immolation was staged by CCP authorities, Huang Jiefu was interviewed by *Yangcheng Evening News*. He said: "Struggle against Falun Gong is a serious political campaign. We must not have mercy with the few active members [59]."

In May 2001, Minghui.org (a Falun Gong run website to document the persecution), reported that the campus of Zhongshan Medical University, where Huang Jiefu was the director and Party chief, was filled

To investigate the criminal conduct of all institutions, organizations, and individuals involved in the persecution of Falun Gong; to bring such investigations, no matter how long it takes, no matter how far and deep we have to search, to full closure; to exercise fundamental principles of humanity; and to restore and uphold justice in society.



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

with anti-Falun Gong slogans and banners [60].

Conclusion

The unusual increase in transplantation numbers in China since 2000 implies that there is a large pool of live organ donors across China. The appearance of such a donor bank coincides with the CCP's intensifying persecution of Falun Gong. Large numbers of detained Falun Gong practitioners became "organ donors." An unknown, but very large number, of Falun Gong practitioners have been killed for their organs, resulting in the peak of China's organ transplant numbers around 2005.

In 2006 the Chinese regime's organ harvesting crimes were exposed to the outside world. Since then, Chinese authorities have employed a multitude of tactics to hide the true source of organs. The three main tactics used have been:

1) Admitting to the removal of executed prisoners' organs without consent. However, the number of executed prisoners has decreased by 10 per cent every year since 2002, making it impossible to match the trend of increasing organ transplants since 2000.

2) Establishing an organ donation program. However, the highest number of donations was reported to be 1,570 cases in 2013. The program started in 2010. The donation numbers have been too small to cover the number of transplantation operations.

3) Organ black market. However, very small numbers of trafficked kidneys were uncovered on the black markets after live, state-sanctioned organ harvesting was exposed. This is merely another weak excuse by the regime to hide its crime of large-scale organ extraction from living Falun Gong practitioners for transplant purposes.

Reference

[1] China Organ Transplant Magazine, 2000 vol. 21.2 "The current and future of liver transplant in China", Huang Jiefu <u>http://www.51qe.cn/pic/30/15/14/24/042.htm</u>

[2] china.com.cn, Sept. 23, 2004 "Experts call for organ transplant quality control"

http://www.china.com.cn/chinese/health/666587.htm

[3] U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network

http://optn.transplant.hrsa.gov/latestData/step2.asp

[4] xinhuanet.com, March 26, 2006 "Huang Jiefu: Strengthen liver transplant management"

http://www.edu24ol.com/web_news/html/2006-3/200632792847.html

[5] health.sohu.com, May 9, 2007 "Huang Jiefu explains organ transplant regulations"

http://health.sohu.com/20070509/n249913564.shtml

[6] Chinese Journal of General Surgery, 2007 Vol.5 page289~291 "China liver transplant ethics and law" Huang Jiefu <u>http://www.cmacjs.com.cn/yxrw/657.html</u>

[7] eastday.com, Nov. 23, 2012 "Wu Huajing brain dead, father signed donation form"

http://news.eastday.com/society/2012-11-23/72477.html

[8] BBC Chinese, June 28, 2001 "China denied taking organs from executed prisoners"

http://news.bbc.co.uk/chinese/simp/hi/newsid_1410000/newsid_1411700/1411795.stm

[9] epochtimes.com, March 10, 2006 "Shenyang concentration camp selling Falun Gong organs"

http://www.epochtimes.com.tw/6/3/10/23357.htm

http://www.epochtimes.com/6/3/13/n1252518.htm

epochtimes.com, March 17, 2006 "New witness confirms existence of Chinese Concentration camp, says organs removed from live victims"

http://www.epochtimes.com/gb/6/3/17/n1257362.htm

epochtimes.com, June 22, 2006 "Replay of Sujiatun incident"

http://m.epochtimes.com/article.php?url=/gb/6/6/22/n1358986&encode=gb&back=1&

[10] Radio Free Asia, March 29, 2006, "Did China take organs from executed prisoners"

17



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

http://www.rfe.org/manderin/wateibaodoo/organ_herweet_20060220.html
http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/organ_harvest-20060329.html qq.com, March 29, 2006, "China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs denied Sujiatun organ harvesting allegation"
http://www.peacehall.com/news/gb/china/2006/03/200603290757.shtml
[11] xinhuanet.com, April 10, 2006 "Ministry of Health denied taking organs from prisoners"
http://news.xinhuanet.com/newscenter/2006-04/10/content_4405862.htm
[12] epochtimes.com June 29, 2006 "China Embassy Dodging Organ Harvesting Probe, Says Ex-MP"
www.theepochtimes.com/news/6-6-29/43337.html
[13] Sound of Hope Radio, April 20, 2006 "SOH reporter Xu Lin's Visa application to China was rejected"
http://www.soundofhope.org/node/207141
[14] Meeting Report: Consultation Meeting on Transplantation with National Health Authorities in the Western Pacific Region,
by WHO Western Pacific Region
http://www.moh.gov.my/images/gallery/orga/Consultation-Meeting.pdf
[15] Bloody Harvest, Investigation report into allegations of organ harvesting of Falun Gong practitioners in China
www.organharvestinvestigation.net
[16] Chinaconsulatesf.org, Sept. 28, 2006 "Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesman Qin Gang routine press meeting"
http://www.chinaconsulatesf.org/chn/xw/fyrth/t274128.htm
[17] moh.gov.cn, Nov. 14, 2006, "Huang Jiefu's speech"
http://wsb.moh.gov.cn/huanghf/pldjh/200804/30347.shtml
[18] ABCNews, Nov. 21, 2006, "China Admits Selling Prisoners' Organs"
http://abcnews.go.com/blogs/headlines/2006/11/china_admits_se/
[19] Lancet, November 2011, "A pilot programme of organ donation after cardiac death in China"
http://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(11)61086-6/abstract
[20] qq.com, March 7, 2012 "Vice Minister of Health: executed prisoners' organs the main source for transplant"
http://news.qq.com/a/20120307/001217.htm
[21] epochtimes.com, Feb. 8, 2012 "Wang Lijun in U.S. Consulate for asylum"
http://www.epochtimes.com/gb/12/2/8/n3506258.htm
[22] WOIPFG report: China's public security bureau's on-site Psychology research center implicated in live organ harvesting on
Falun Gong practitioners
http://www.upholdjustice.org/node/214
[23] xinhuanet.com, March 22, 2012, Ministry of Health promises solution to executed prisoners' organs in 5 years
http://news.qq.com/a/20120322/001592.htm
[24] USA Today, May 15, 2012, "Organ harvesting changes in China will be tough to realize"
http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/world/story/2012-05-14/china-organ-transplant-ban/54964098/1
[25] health.sohu.com, March 26, 2012 "Two years into donation program, big gap between supply and demand"
http://health.sohu.com/20120326/n338863505.shtml
[26] secretchina.com, "106 Congress members signed Dear Colleague Letter asking for information on CCP's organ harvesting"
http://m.secretchina.com/node/469465
http://en.minghui.org/html/articles/2012/10/7/135751.html
http://en.minghui.org/emh/article_images/2012-10-4-minghui-congress-letter.jpg
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=yGWUIDRMwpk
Letter to Rep. Gerald Connolly (D-Virginia): Please support letter regarding organ harvesting of Falun Gong practitioners and
other religious and political prisoners in China
https://ssl.congress.org/congressorg/bio/userletter/?letter_id=8722140866&content_dir=politicsol
[27] chinanews.com, Nov. 21, 2012 "China will stop using executed prisoners' organ in 1 to 2 years"
http://finance.chinanews.com/jk/2012/11-21/4347626.shtml
[28] chinanews.com, Nov. 21, 2012 "China will stop using executed prisoners' organ in 1 to 2 years"
http://finance.chinanews.com/jk/2012/11-21/4347626.shtml
[29] people.com.cn, Sept. 7, 2004 "China will have permit criteria for organ transplant"
http://www.people.com.cn/GB/14739/14740/21474/2766303.html
[30] lifeweek.com.cn, Sept. 23, 2004, "Permit criteria only a beginning"
http://www.lifeweek.com.cn/2004/0923/9782.shtml
[31] xinhuanet.com, March 27, 2006 "Organ Transplant Regulation draft"
http://news.xinhuanet.com/legal/2006-03/27/content 4350248.htm
[32] "Organ Transplant Regulation draft" was issued by the Ministry of Health
http://www.sibs.ac.cn/iec/new.asp?id=355
[33] sohu.com, March 12, 2007 "Shi Bingyi: List of organ transplant hospitals will be released soon"
18



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

http://health.sohu.com/20070312/n248656627.shtml http://www.edu24ol.com/web_news/html/2007-3/200731285334.html [34] xinhuanet.com, March 14, 2008 "Huang Jiefu: will setup organ transplant monitor and control entity" http://news.xinhuanet.com/misc/2008-03/14/content_7785194.htm [35] gov.cn, March 1, 2013 "Organ Transplant regulation, March 1" http://www.gov.cn/fwxx/sh/2013-03/01/content 2342510.htm [36] sciencenet.cn, March 8, 2014 "Huang Jiefu: only 0.5 out of 1 million people donate" http://news.sciencenet.cn/htmlnews/2014/3/289619.shtm [37] moh.gov.cn, Nov. 14, 2006, "Huang Jiefu speech" http://wsb.moh.gov.cn/huanghf/pldjh/200804/30347.shtml [38] china.com.cn, July 19, 2007, "Ministry of Health prohibit transplant on foreigners" http://www.infzm.com/content/9556 [39] transplantation.org.cn, March 7, 2013, "Huang Jiefu: organ transplant law, not ready" http://www.transplantation.org.cn/zyienizhonghe/2013-03/6553.htm [40] sciencenet.cn, April 14, 2013 "Huang Jiefu: organ donation problem will be solved in 2 years" http://news.sciencenet.cn/htmlnews/2013/4/276725.shtm [41] ABC News, May 21, 2013, "Australian-trained doctor Huang Jiefu hits back at critics over ties to China organ harvesting" http://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-05-20/chinese-doctor-hits-back-at-critics-over-organ-donation-program/4701436 [42] sciencenet.cn, July 22, 2013 Page1 "Huang Jiefu: crucial moment in organ transplant in China" http://news.sciencenet.cn/htmlnews/2013/7/280220.shtm [43] rcinet.ca, Aug. 15, 2013 "China will stop using organs from executed prisoners in November" http://www.rcinet.ca/zh/2013/08/15/7892/%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD%E5%B0%86%E4%BB%8E11%E6%9C%88%E4%BB $\underline{\%BD\%E5\%BC\%80\%E5\%A7\%8B\%E9\%80\%90\%E6\%B8\%90\%E5\%81\%9C\%E6\%AD\%A2\%E4\%BD\%BF\%E7\%94\%A8\%E6}$ % AD% BB% E5% 88% 91% E7% 8A% AF% E5% 99% A8% E5% AE% 98/ [44] rcinet.ca, Aug. 15, 2013 "China will stop using organs from executed prisoners in November" http://www.rcinet.ca/zh/2013/08/15/7892/%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD%E5%B0%86%E4%BB%8E11%E6%9C%88%E4%BB <u>%BD%E5%BC%80%E5%A7%8B%E9%80%90%E6%B8%90%E5%81%9C%E6%AD%A2%E4%BD%BF%E7%94%A8%E6</u> % AD% BB% E5% 88% 91% E7% 8A% AF% E5% 99% A8% E5% AE% 98/ [45] Caijing magazine, Sept. 9, 2012 "Organ Black Market" http://magazine.caijing.com.cn/2012-09-09/112113712.html [46] xinhuanet.com, Sept. 30, 2013, "Police and media uncovered kidney black market, 12 arrested" http://news.xinhuanet.com/legal/2013-09/30/c_125471501.htm "Shaanxi top rated hospital doctors involved in kidney black market" http://news.xinhuanet.com/legal/2013-09/30/c 117577904.htm?prolongation=1 "Wuhan kidney black market" http://news.xinhuanet.com/legal/2013-08/22/c 117052897.htm?prolongation=1 [47] wenxuecity.com, source Mingpo, March 11, 2014 "High ranking CCP official: we have never stopped using executed prisoners' organs" http://www.wenxuecity.com/news/2014/03/11/3088771.html [48] History of Zhongshan Univ. "Huang Jiefu and Zhongshan Medical Univ." http://gjs.sysu.edu.cn/zsdxxs/zxr/12874.htm [49] mohrss.gov.cn, March 12, 2013 "Personnel changes" http://www.mohrss.gov.cn/SYrlzyhshbzb/zwgk/SYguowuyuanrenmian/201303/t20130322_91828.htm [50] xinhuanet.com, March 14, 2008 "Vice Minister of Health, Huang Jiefu: Organ transplant will have national monitor and control entity" http://news.xinhuanet.com/misc/2008-03/14/content 7785194.htm [51] cpc.people.com.cn, March 16, 2013 "Resume of Huang Jiefu" http://cpc.people.com.cn/gbzl/html/121001565.html [52] gov.cn, March 1, 2013 "Human organ transplant regulation effective on March 1" http://www.gov.cn/fwxx/sh/2013-03/01/content_2342510.htm [53] sciencenet.cn, March 8, 2014 "Huang Jiefu: only 0.5 out of 1 million donate" http://news.sciencenet.cn/htmlnews/2014/3/289619.shtm [54] Xinhuanet.com, Sept. 19, 2003, "Huang Jiefu conducted liver transplant in Zhongnan Univ." http://news.xinhuanet.com/st/2003-09/19/content_1090034.htm [55] dayoo.com, Nov. 23, 2012, "Wu Huajing brain dead, father signed donation paper" http://news.dayoo.com/guangzhou/201211/23/73437_27483097.htm 19



World Organization to Investigate the Persecution of Falun Gong 追查迫害法轮功国际组织

www.upholdjustice.org

Tel: 1-347-448-5790 Fax: 1-347-402-1444

[56] dayoo.com, March 13, 2013 "Huang Jiefu: salute to donors" Source: Guangzhou Daily

http://news.dayoo.com/guangzhou/201303/13/73437_29475945.htm

[57] Zhongshan University North Campus Website, Newsletter No. 17, 1999 (vol.387)

http://www.gzsums.edu.cn/news/9917.htm#1

[58] Zhongshan Medical University Newsletter, No. 18, 1999 (vol.388)

http://www.gzsums.edu.cn/news/9918.htm

[59] Yangcheng Evening News, Feb. 2, 2001, "Guangdong province higher educational institutes condemn ... self-immolation" http://ycwb.com.cn/gb/content/2001-02/02/content_128063.htm

[60] minghui.org, May 15, 2001

http://www.minghui.org/mh/articles/2001/5/15/11086.html